高級中学課本

英

五三五

第三册(上)

# ENGLISH

人民教育出版社

高級中学課本

#### 英 語

第三册(土)

(高級中学三年級第一学期适用)

夏祖鳌 王晋熙 刘承沛 編 初大告 刘进沐 校訂

北京市署利出版業濟業許可益出字第二号

人民教育出版社出版(北京最由东街) 統一書号: K7012 • 735—1 学数: 47下

北京出版社重印 (北京东**印麻綾**树尚3号) 北京布普列出版表景景表可羅出字第**09**5号

新华 書店 发行

北京印刷厂印刷 开本: 787×1092公厘 1/32 印张: 2 x

1958年第一版

1959年6月第一版第一次印刷

北京: 00,001-3,006册

定价: 0.12 元

# Contents (目录)

Lesson <b>s</b>	Grammar	Page
1. Back at School	1. 惊襲句	(1)
	2. 四种句子	
2. Ivan Susanin	1、情态动詞 can, may, mus	t (7)
	的一些用法	
	2. 餶态动詞 shall, will 的用	法
	3. 被动語态的句子結構(續)	
3. The Story of Ting Yu-cht	m 被动語态的完成时	(15)
4. Hsu Chien-chun, an Edu	1-被动語态的句子結構(續)	(22)
cated Peasant		
5. Sambo (I)	1. 限制性关系从何	(28)
	2. 非限制性关系从句	
6. Sambo (II)	被动語态的进行时	(34)
7. Chairman Mao Among t	he 复習	(40)
People		
8. Water (I)	复習	(45)
9. Water (II)	复習	(51)
10. The Blind Men and t	he 先行主語 it	(56)
Elephant		
11. A Few Things about Ka	arl 表示过去召惯的 would	(62)
Магх		

# Lesson One

# Back at School

It was the first day of school. The school gate was decorated with red flags. Li Ming was going up the steps when he met Liu Kuang, one of his classmates. Liu was quite sunburnt, and looked taller. He had a big box under his arm.

"Hello, Liu, you look quite fresh and strong. Where have you been all summer?" Li asked.

"I have been living at home and working with the peasants," Liu answered. "I have made friends with many of them, and have done some farm work."

"What an interesting and useful way to spend the holidays!" Li said. "I spent the whole summer at home doing almost nothing. Of course, I went a few times to help the peasants with their harvest. But I'm afraid I didn't do much. What is there in your box?"

"Some presents from the young people in my village.

There are all kinds of seeds for our garden."

"Isn't that wonderful! But what can we give them

"They say they need our help. We can teach them new songs and help them to put on plays. Some of the young peasants there want to study chemistry, physics, mathematics and other subjects. They want us to help them with their studies."

"Oh, we must do our best to help them, though we don't know very much. I am sure all of us would like to go to the village on Sundays and help with the harvest and the sowing."

"That is a good idea. The village is only five kilometres out of town. We can go on foot. I have brought a written challenge from them, too."

"A written challenge? What is it about?"

"They challenge us to a friendly competition. They would do their best to teach us about farming and we should try to help them to learn about science."

"That's good. You must read it to the whole class."

"That is just what I am going to do at this afternoon's League meeting. I am sure all the comrades will gladly accept the challenge."

#### 生 詞

decorate ['dekəreit] v.t. 裝飾 tall [to:l] a. 高 sunburnt ['sʌnbə:nt] a. 晒黑了 taller ['to:lə] a. 更高

box (boks) n. idea [ai'diə] n. 倉子 主意 strong [stron] a. challenge ['t] æland3] n., v. t. 强壯 peasant ['pezent] n. 农民 挑战 to make friends with... 和 ... friendly ['frendli] a. 友好的 competition [ kompi'tifen] n. 交朋友 farm work **牧業劳动** 竞賽 to put on 演出(戏) gladly adv. 欣然地 play n. accept [ək'sept] v. t. 戏剧 接受

#### 腰文輕釋:

- the school gate: 校門
   英語名詞用作定語的現象很普遍, 又如: library door, exercise book, farm work.
- 2. I have been living at home and working with the peasants. 我一直住在家里和那里的農民一起劳动着. 此句动詞 (live, work) 用的是現在完成進行时, 現在完成進行时表示从过去某个时候起一直延續到現在的动作,
- 3. to help the peasants with their harvest: 帮助農民們收压稼. 注意介詞 with 的这一用法
- 4. to put on: 演出 例如: to put on the play Liu Hu-lan: 演出話剧"刘胡蘭". 注意 to put on 的另一意义. 例如: to put on a cap: 戴上帽子.
- 5. on Sundays: 在旦期天的时候. Sundays 用复数,泛指星期天,而非任何一个特定的星期天。
- 6. the sowing: 播种工作 sowing 在这里是名詞, 語法中称为"动名詞"(verbal noun).
- 7. They would do their best to teach us about farming. would 在此並不表示过去將來时,而是表示在某种情况下將發

生的事情,此处是結合竞赛而言,意即:根据竞赛条件他們將尽力把有关農業生產的知識教給我們.

#### 語法針籍:

1. 驚嘆句. 凡表示欢乐、憂愁、驚奇等强烈的感情的句子叫做驚嘆句. ~驚嘆句的句尾应用驚嘆号(!)。

用 how 和 what 引出的驚獎句相当多。在这样的句子中 how 修飾句中的謂語動詞、形容詞或副詞,而 what 修飾名詞。注意:一些例句中 what 和它所修飾的名詞之間。有不定冠詞的存在。

How time flies!

How careless you are!

How fast he is running!

What a beautiful place (this is)!

What an interesting story (it is)!

What beautiful pictures they are painting!

What fine weather we have here in autumn!

2. 四种句子. 以句子所表示的目的來分,可分为陈述句、祈使句、疑問句和驚嘆句四种.

# 練習

- 1. Answer the following questions (回答下列問題):
  - 1) Why was the school gate decorated with red flags?
  - 2) Whom did Li Ming meet when he was going up the steps?
  - 3) How did Liu Kuang look? Where had he been all summer?
  - 4) How did Li Ming spend his holidays?
  - 5) What had Liu Kuang under his arm?
  - 6) What was in the box?
  - 7) Who sent these things to their class?
  - 8) What could the students do to help the peasants?

. 4

- 9) All of them would like to go and help the peasants with the harvest and the sowing, wouldn't they?
- 10) What did the peasants say in their written challenge?
- 11) What was Liu Kuang going to do at the League meeting?
- 12) Why must we learn to do farm work and make friends with the peasants?
- 2. Give the four forms of the following verbs (寫出下列勃詞的四种形式):

meet, spend, need, teach, put, learn, bring, try, make

3. Translate the following words into Chinese (將下面的單詞譯成 漢語):

classmate, schoolmate, room-mate, playmate

4. Give the antonyms of the following words (寫出下列單詞的反义詞):

tall, first, big, strong, useful

**.** 

- 5. Analyse the following sentences (分析下面的句子):
  - 1) I have been living in my home village and working together with the peasants.
  - 2) We can teach them new songs and help them to put on plays.
  - 3) I spent the whole summer at home doing almost nothing.
  - 4) One day the sun and the wind had a quarrel.
  - 5) We must do our best to help them, though we don't know very much.
  - 6) That is just what I am going to do at this afternoon's League meeting.
  - 7) They would do their best to teach us about farming and we should try to help them to learn about science.
- 6. Put the following into indirect speech (將下面的直接引語变为間接引語):
  - 1) "Where have you been all summer?" Li asked.

- 2) "I have made friends with many of them and have done some farm work," Liu answered.
- 3) "What is there in the box?" Li asked.
- 4) "We can teach them new songs and help them to put on plays," Li said.
- 5) Li said, "We must do our best to help them, though we don't know very much."
- 6) Li asked, "What is it about?"
- 7) Liu said, "That is just what I am going to do at this afternoon's League meeting."
- 8) Liu said to Li, "The village is only five kilometres out of town. We can go on foot."
- 7. Translate the following into Chinese (將下面的句子譯成汉語):
  - A. 1) What a brave girl she is!
    - 2) What beautiful flowers you have here!
    - 3) How hot it is here!
    - 4) How I wish to see him again!
  - B. 1) He was in the next room writing something.
    - 2) I went to the station, hoping to find him there.
    - 3) After a while, his brother came back smiling.
    - 4) He looked at me, waiting for my answer.
- 8. Translate the following into English (將下面的句子譯成英語):
  - 1) 塘壁也用地圖和圖画裝飾起來了.
  - 2) 我們必須今天把挑战書送到他們那里,
  - 3) 我們走路到那里去,还是坐公共汽車?
  - 4) 这篇故事鹅的是什么?
  - 5) 我相信他願意跟我們一道去.
  - 6) 那就是我那一天沒有來的原因.
  - 7) 那正是我現在做着的事情,
  - 8) 他們說他們將尽力帮助你.

# Lesson Two

# Ivan Susanin

At the beginning of 1613, about two hundred Polish horsemen appeared in a little Russian village. They robbed all the peasants in the village and then asked for a guide to show them the way to Kostroma. They could not find the road in the thick forests, and nobody wanted to help them.

"You will have to go through that forest," said an old man whose name was Ivan Susanin. "The road is on the other side."

"Show us the way," cried the Poles, "or we shall kill everyone in the village."

"I am old," said Ivan Susanin. "I may not be able to walk so far."

But to himself he said: "I shall have to show them the way, but if I lead them into the thickest part of the forest, they will die there and I shall help to save my country."

The old man went in front, and the two hundred horsemen followed him. For many hours they rode on through the forest.

"Where is the road?" they cried. "We must be near the road by now," "I am old," answered Susanin. "Perhaps I have lost my way."

"He wants money," the Poles said to one another.

"Give him some gold," said one. "If he is given some gold, he will lead us on to the road."

"Get some money for him," said another, "but if he doesn't show us the way, we shall kill him."

"We shall soon be on the road now," said Susanin when he was given the money, "and you will be able to go on to Kostroma."

But the trees closed round them, and it became darker and darker, though it was still the middle of the day. The low branches tore the clothes of the horsemen and dropped soft white snow on their heads.

"This cannot be the road," the men said to one another, but they continued to follow those in front.

"So," said Ivan Susanin when they stopped, "you can neither go farther nor turn back. You will never be able to get out of this place alive. You will remain here and you will die here. I am not a traitor and will not sell my country for your gold."

Ivan Susanin was killed by the Poles, but they did not get to Kostroma — they died in the thick forest.

# 生 詞

Ivan Susanin [I'vain su'sarnin] 伊万·苏薩宁
Polish ['poulif] a.; n.
波蘭的, 波蘭文
Pole [poul] n. 波蘭人
horseman ['horsman] n.

騎兵
appear [ə'piə] v. i. 出現
rob [rɔb] v. t. 搶叔
guide [gaɪd] n. 向导
Kostroma ['kɔstrəmə] 地名
side [saɪd] n. 边
everyone ['evɪɪwʌn] pron.

die [dai] v. i. 死,死亡 front [frant] n. 前方, 前面 in front 在前面 foliow ['folou] v. t. 跟随 ride (rode, ridden) v. t. & i. 驗, 騎着馬行进 continue [kən'tınju] v. t. & i. 繼續 niether ... nor ['naiðə, no:] conj, 旣不.....又不 alive [ə'laıv] a. 活着 traitor ['treita] n. 叛徒, 卖国賊

### 每一个人

#### 課文註釋

- 1. 本篇取材於北京外国語學院一九五七年所印 Stories for Reproduction.
- 2. about two hundred; 大約兩百个
- 3. to ask for: 要求得到... 例如: to ask for help 要求得到帮助
- 4. on the other side (of the forest): 在森林以外的那一头
- 5. I shall have to show them the way: 我將不得不給他們帶路. have to 之前可以用 shall, will 來表示將來时. 又如: You will have to go through that forest. to show some one the way: 給某人帶路、指路

例如: Can you show me the way to the co-operative?

- 6. I may not be able to: 我也許不能...... may 在这里是表示"可能性".
- 7. They rode on: 他們繼續騎着馬前進, on 副詞, 表示动作的延續。
- 8. We must be near the road by now: 我們走了这么久, 此刻应該已經离大路很近了。

by 構成的时間狀語, 指从过去某一点开始到指定的某一点为止. 又如: He will be back by five o'clock. 他將在五点以前同來. (五点鐘的时候, 他就一定囘來了.)

- 9. The Poles said to one another: 这些波蘭人互相交談着。 爾人对談: to say to each other. 三人以上交談: to say to one another.
- 10. This cannot be the road: 这决不可能是那条路.

#### 語法註釋:

1. 情态动制 can, may, must 的一些用法。除了表示能力 (can), 許可 (may) 和必要性 (must) 之外, 这些情态动詞还可以用來表示說話 人的主观器測。

Where can he be? 他可能在什么地方呢?
This cannot be the road. 这一定不是路. (这不可能是路.)
He may be in the reading-room now. 他現在可能在閱覽室.
I may not be able to walk so far. 也許我走不了这么远.
We must be near the road by now.
現在我們一定离路不远了。

2. 情态动詞 shall, will 的用法。 shall 可以用在所有人称表示"命令"或 "容观形势的需要", will 可以用在所有人称表示"意志", 这样的 shall, will 是情态动詞。

You shall leave here early in the morning. 你一早就得离开此地。

They shall not come in until we call for them.

到我們叫他們的时候才讓他們進來.

I will not sell my country for your gold.

我决不会为了你們的金子而出卖我的肅国.

假若在表示条件的狀語从句中用 will 來表示"意志"时,並不是一般將來时, 应注意。例如:

What shall we do if he will not come? 假如他不肯來我們怎么办?

在間句中究竟用 shall 还是 will, 要看發問人所表达的意思而定。例如:

Will you go with us? Yes, I will.

你願意跟我們一道去嗎? 是的,我願意.

Shall you be here this afternoon? Yes, I shall.

你今天下午在这里嗎? 是的, 在这里,

Shall I (不說 will I) tell him now? 要我現在就告訴他嗎? Where shall I put this? 要我把这个东西繼在哪里呀?

3. 被动語态的句子結構(綾)

在第二冊第十九課中已經討論过將 "主語 + 謂語功詞 + 宾語"的句子結構中的謂語动詞变成被动語态时所引起的結構上的变化。

在將后面帶有間接突語和直接突語的謂語勃制由主动 語 态 变 成 被 动語态时,有下列兩种变化方法: 1) 將原來的間接突語作为主語, 2) 將 原來的直接突語作为主語, 例如:

- They gave him some gold.
   He was given some gold.
   Some gold was given him.
- 2) His father promised him a new cap. He was promised a new cap. A new cap was promised him.

#### 纏 習

1. Put the following into indirect speech (把下面的直接引語变成 順接引語):

- 1) The Poles said, "If you don't show us the way, we shall kill everyone in the village."
- 2) He said, "I am old. I may not be able to walk so far."
- 3) They said, "We must be near the road by now."
- 4) Susanin answered, "Perhaps I have lost my way."
- 5) One of them said, "If he is given some gold, he will lead us on to the road."
- 6) Another said, "We shall kill him if he doesn't show us the way."
- 7) Susanin said, "Now you can neither go farhter nor turn back. You will never be able to get out of this place alive."
- 8) He said, "I am not a traitor. I will not sell my country for your gold."

# 2. Answer the following questions (回答下列問題):

- 1) When did the story take place?
- 2) What did the Polish horsemen do in the village?
- 3) Why did they ask for a guide to show them the way to Kostroma?
- 4) Did anybody want to help them?
- 5) What did the Poles say to Susanin to make him show them the way?
- 6) What did Susanin decide to do?
- 7) Why did the Poles give Susanin some money after they followed him for many hours in the forest?
- 8) What did Susanin say to the Poles when he was given the money?
- 9) What did Susanin say to the Poles when he had led them far into the forest?
- 10) What happened to the Polish invaders in the end?

- 3. Give the four forms of the following verbs (寫出下列勃詞的 四种形式):
  - rob, show, appear, find, lead, ride, lose, give, become, tear, drop, stop, sell, close, get, cry, begin
- 4. Give antonyms to the following verbs: (寫出下列訪詞的反义詞): lose, sell, live, lead
- 5. Translate the following and see how the passive voice is expressed in Chinese (將下面的句子譯成漢語, 注意漢語說法):
  - 1) It must be decided at today's meeting.
  - 2) I don't think the work can be finished this week.
  - 3) It was found in your own room.
  - 4) The books will be given him when he comes.
  - 5) English was not taught in our school at that time.
  - 6) You will be shown the way tomorrow morning.
  - 7) I was asked many questions about my school.
  - 8) I was told that he was the son of a model worker.
- **6.** Put the following into the passive voice (將下面的句子变成被动語态):
  - 1) I showed him the order.
  - 2) She taught me Chinese every day.
  - 3) He asked me some questions on the text.
  - 4) She paid me the money the next day.
- 7. Translate the following into English (將下面的句子譯成英語):
  - 1) 这不可能是他的家。
  - 2) 他一定在家里.
  - 3) 我的鋼筆不在你的屋子里、可能在哪里呢?
  - 4) 他明天也許不來.
  - 5) 他可能在教室里.
  - 6) 你必須跟他談一談·
  - 7) 我可以跟你一起去嗎?
  - 8) 他会滑冰、会游泳·

Ŕ	Translate the following and explain the use of shall and will	
٠.	(翻譯下面的句子並說明 shall, will 的用法):	
	1) Will you come to the meeting? Yes, I will.	
	2) What shall I say to him if he comes?	
	3) I shall do it if he will not.	
	4) They shall not leave until you return.	
	5) Shall I put it on the desk? Yes, please.	
9.	Translate the following into English (將下面的句子譯成英語):	
	1) 你为什么不找他帮忙呢?	
	2) 我們的学校在河那边.	
	3) 他在前園走,我在后面跟。	
	4) 我們必須互相学習.	
	5) 过几个月你就可以寫可以讀了。	
	8) 好多年我都沒有接到他的信	
	7) 我們繼續准备功課吧.	
	8) 他和我都不在学校里	
	9) 我們到家的时候已經是晚上了。	
	10) 我以为你迷了路呢.	
10.	Fill in the blanks with prepositions or adverbs where neces-	
	sary (在必要的地方用介詞或副詞填空白):	
	1) You shall leave the hospital the beginning	
	next week.	
	2) You should ask the teacher advice.	
	3) I will show you the way the factory.	
	4) The shop is the other side the street.	
	5) He is the youngest comrade the group.	
	6) When I got, I found the mountains were covered	
	snow.	
	7) It was the first day school. Everyone	
	us looked fresh and gay.	
	74 •	